The Presbytery, Abbeydorney, (066 7135146) abbeydorney@dioceseofkerry.ie (15.12.2013)

Dear Parishioner, I am sure there are many stories told about priests that the priests themselves never hear.  Whether one belongs to the ordained or the lay state, we know that many people may have a picture of us that we might not recognise at all.  I don’t know if anybody has described me as the falling priest but I have to admit that it might be a fairly good description of me since I came to Abbeydorney Parish in July 2011.  I had not yet spent six months here, when I took a tumble on the stairs in the Presbytery and I was very happy that only my right leg was affected.  2012 was fall-free but before mid-2013 had come (May), I collapsed in Abbeydorney Church, having just finished the 11 a.m.  Sunday Mass.  A trip to Kerry General Hospital explained the reason for that fall and appropriate medical treatment was given to me.  December 2013 has just started and I am seen wearing some kind of contraption on my left arm and hand as result of a fall, when I was leaving the house of a family in the parish, after a pastoral visit.

Parish Retreat/Evening of Prayer at Ardfert Retreat Centre (John Flaherty) ‘The purpose of the retreat is to set aside some time for prayer and contemplation during Advent, in preparation for Christmas.  I presume it could be described as a recharging of one’s spiritual batteries.  For the first hour, we were in the main meeting room, where Sr. Elizabeth of the Retreat Centre team spoke to us and invited comments from us.  She was quite impressive but, with no disrespect to her, we were always used to having a priest give the sermon at a retreat.  After taking a short break for tea/coffee, we moved to the Chapel, where the Blessed Sacrament was exposed for a Holy Hour.  During this time, Fr. Eamonn Mulvihill, P.P. in Spa Parish, heard confessions and some hymns were sung but most if the time was spent in silence.  Fr Mulvihill celebrated Mass at 10 p.m. (approx.) and he delivered a brief sermon, concentrating again on spiritual preparation for Christmas.  Our night came to an end at 11p.m. and I am satisfied, after speaking with some of those who attended, that we all reaped some benefit from our participation in the retreat.  You can read another brief report on the retreat in Ardfert elsewhere in this newsletter.                                      (Fr. Denis O’Mahony)
National Board for Safeguarding Children in the Catholic Church in Ireland (NBSCCCI)                      Response from Bishop Ray Browne      I welcome and fully accept the findings and recommendations of the NBSCCCI Review of Safeguarding Practice in the Diocese of Kerry which we publish today.  I want to start by calling to mind all people everywhere who were abused as children and particularly where that abuse occurred in the Church within the Diocese of Kerry. Their suffering past and present is truly horrific. Abuse of a child in any form is evil. It is a serious crime and a grave sin. It has caused incalculable, lifelong damage to the lives of innocent children and their families. Such abuse is even more disgraceful when it is perpetrated by a person who holds a position of trust in the Christian community; by a person who professes a Gospel which speaks of love, justice and care for all.                To any person who has been abused by a priest or anyone else in the Diocese of Kerry, and to their families and friends, I want to express my sincere sorrow and regret that such crimes were committed. I have met and listened to survivors of abuse and I am horrified at the abuse they have suffered and how it has profoundly affected their lives.  I encourage anyone who has been abused as a child to report the matter to the Health Service Executive, An Garda Síochána or the Diocese, seeking support and help.
The publication of today’s Review, details an independent objective assessment of current safeguarding practice in the Diocese of Kerry. It documents the progress the Diocese has made in terms of establishing robust safeguarding policies and procedures and it recommends future actions.  I take this opportunity to thank all the people who have been involved in the safeguarding structures in our Diocese over the years and all those who work in a voluntary capacity at parish or diocesan level to ensure that we are doing all in our power to safeguard children and all who are involved in church activities. I thank the HSE and An Garda Síochána for their professional advice and assistance over the years.  I urge everyone involved in our Diocese, both laity and clergy, to take time to read the Review for themselves and to reflect on what personal contribution s/he can make to child safeguarding. It is imperative that our work in this area remains a key priority. We will continually strive to fully safeguard all children in our care. The Diocese of Kerry will implement all the recommendations of the Review.   As I make public this Review today I take this opportunity to invite and 
                                                                                                               encourage every person in the Diocese to join me in renewing our child safeguarding.
A few thoughts about Christmas in the Philippines.

                                                     For some countries, Christmas starts on the eve of the 24th of December but, in the Philippines, as soon as September arrives, Christmas is in the air. The Advent season is the preparation for Christmas, the day the child was born, who is Christ the King.  The first Sunday of Advent is an important starting point in the journey to Christmas.  During the weeks of Advent, you can hear Christmas music on the radio and television, there are colourful lanterns outside the homes, Christmas trees with glittery Christmas lights, and streets are filled with carol singers. Parties are held with exchanging gifts as Christmas comes close.

                                                      Filipinos have the tradition of Simbang Gabi (Night Mass). In Spanish it is "Misa de Gallo" which is a novena from 16th of December to Christmas Eve.  Attending the masses is a devotion to God and highlights Christ's birth. There is a belief handed down through the generations that God grants the special wish of a devotee that hears all nine masses.  Simbang Gabi begins as early as 3:00 in the morning, when after the mass, all church goers will gather outside the church as vendors offer many native food delicacies, hot chocolate, milk and coffee for a drink.
(Marielle Angeli Mendez, The Cloisters, Abbeydorney)
’Dorney Crusade (Gerard Dillon).  I was one of the group of men from our parish at the retreat in Ardfert Retreat Centre last Tuesday night.  One of the Retreat Centre team, Sr. Elizabeth Gilmartin, a Marist and a native of Roscommon, was our guide for the first hour.  She dealt with the theme of reconciliation, especially in relation to ourselves.  She emphasized the importance of rooting out all anger and bitterness in ourselves, mentioning that the habit of getting angry can start at child-hood.  Anger can develop into bitterness and bitterness can eat into us.  She mentioned that the late Nelson Mandela was a shining example of reconciliation and forgiveness.  She gave an example of bitterness over land inheritance in a family situation, with which she was familiar, which took years to heal.  She urged us to make a great effort this Christmas to be reconciled with anybody with whom we are not on good terms.  I felt her words were like a breath of fresh air.

MUSINGS: The Gospel today brings to mind that familiar saying attributed to St Francis of Assisi: ‘Go out and preach a sermon and, only if necessary, use words’. When John asks if Christ is really the one who is to come, he does not receive a direct answer. Rather, his attention is drawn to the fruits that are witnessed to by those who have encountered Christ. It may not be a bad question to also ask ourselves: what effect does our being Christian have on our family, friends, community, etc.? Does Christ continue to live in our community through us?  (Salvador Ryan in Intercom Mag., December 2013/January 2014)
THE DEEP END • REJOICE
Las Posadas, from the Spanish word meaning ‘shelter’ or ‘lodging’, is an Advent tradition in parts of Central America. It starts tomorrow, December 16, and takes place over nine days until Christmas Eve. During the days, which symbolise the nine months of Mary’s pregnancy, Mary and Joseph’s search for a place to stay in Bethlehem is re-enacted. Participants process from house to house, being turned away by ‘innkeepers’ before finally being welcomed in for a celebration and feast.  A special song is sung outside each house, the final verse of which includes the (translated) lyrics:
‘Enter holy pilgrims…

Tonight is for joy, 

for pleasure and rejoicing

for tonight we will give lodging

 to the Mother of God the Son.’

The custom really captures the drama and the joy of the Christmas story.

Today is known as Gaudete Sunday or ‘Rejoice Sunday’. In our churches, the rose coloured candle is lit on the Advent wreath to symbolise joy. Today’s readings bring out this sense of joyful anticipation of the Lord’s coming. The people of Jesus’ time would have been familiar with Isaiah’s talk of ‘everlasting joy’. And Jesus tells us: ‘Happy is the man who does not lose faith in me’. We have reason to be happy. Let us make this Gaudete Sunday a real celebration.  

(Tríona Doherty in Intercom Magazine, as above.)
